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CHAIR WHITE: ... (gavel)... Good morning, Members. Will this Budget and Finance
Committee please come to order. It's January 21 st and 9 o'clock in the morning. And
this morning I'd like to welcome Committee Vice-Chair Riki Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha. Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Excused this morning is Chair of the Council Gladys Baisa, and we will be
expecting Stacy Crivello and Mike Victorino and Bob Carroll soon. Yeah, and there's
Ms. Crivello just as I speak. So this morning we are also joined by Yvette Bouthillier,
the Committee Secretary, and Legislative Analyst Michele Yoshimura. And for the first
time sitting in we have Jordan Molina. Welcome. And Jeffrey Ueoka -MR. UEOKA: Good morning.
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CHAIR WHITE: --from Corp. Counsel. And Lance Hiromoto from Department of Personnel
Services. And Sandy Baz our Budget Director.
MR. BAZ: Hello.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And with that, Members, we will open up for public
testimony. Anyone signed up? Okay, since there's no one signed up here in the... if you
would like to provide testimony please sign up in the lobby and let us know, and we'll in
the meantime go to our District Offices. We'll start in I-lana. Hana, Dawn, do you have
any testifiers in Hana?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And on Lanai, Denise, do you have testifiers?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we'll go to Molokai. Ella, any testifiers there?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, ladies. And seeing no one moving towards the podium
in the Chambers, without objections, Members, we'll close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, we'll.. .public testimony is closed, and we'll let the ladies go. Okay.
Members, we have five bills on the agenda this morning. The first is the cost items for
Unit 11, the firefighters, and the remaining four relate to the Fiscal Year 2014 budget
amendments.

ITEM NO. 6: COST ITEM PROPOSALS (CC 1)-391)
CHAIR WHITE: So without delay we'll move on into BF-6, Cost Item Proposals. Committee is
in receipt of County Communication 13-391 from the Mayor, transmitting the following:
a proposed resolution to approve cost items, including adjustments to salaries and fringe
benefits, temporary change in station pay, and health benefit premiums, for Bargaining
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Unit ii. Fire Fighters represented by the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association, for Fiscal
Years 2012, '13, '14, '15, '16. and '17. We're also in receipt of a proposed resolution to
approve cost items, including adjustments to salaries and fringe benefits, and health
benefit premiums, for fire fighters excluded from Bargaining Unit 11, represented by the
Hawaii Fire Fighters Association, for Fiscal Years 2012, '13, '14, '15 and '16 and '17.
And in correspondence from the Mayor dated January 14, 2014, we have been provided
with those revised resolutions of the same manner. And so the one we will be working
off of today is the one received January 14" which has all the correct numbers on it. And
with that I will open it up for mister, either Mr. Baz or Mr. Hiromoto to provide opening
remarks. Mr. Hiromoto.
MR. HIROMOTO: Good morning, Chair. Good morning, Members. This morning we're
asking for your consideration approving the cost items for Bargaining Unit 11, that's with
the Hawaii Fighter Fighters Association which is comprised of approximately 300 fire
fighters working for the County of Maui. The agreement is a result of an arbitrated
decision rendered on November 30, 2013, and it is for a period of six years beginning
July 1, 2011 and ending on June 30, 2017. There are no costs associated for the first two
years of the collective bargaining agreement. The details of the agreement are hopefully
before you, and there were four cost items, that's salary increases, a rank-for-rank
program, and a temporary change in station pay, the EUTF which is the health benefit.
And I'm now available for any questions you may have on these cost items.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions for Department? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Hiromoto, thanks for being here. A couple of areas that I'd like
you to explain to us. I notice for the excluded and the bargaining unit, Fire Fighters, they
both have rank-for-rank recall. Can you explain this to us? Especially in the excluded
contract, the rank-for-rank recall. 'Cause when I look at the two resolutions the language
is the same, and so I'm wondering is there a difference. And if it is, could you share that
with us?
MR. HIROMOTO: The rank-for-rank recall program is basically provides that the, whenever
there's a vacancy of a ranked position such as Fire Fighter 11, Fire Fighter III, Captain,
the police.. .exduse me, Fire Chief must consider a similarly ranked Fire Fighter to take
that person's place in that person's absence. So...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if a Fire Fighter III is absent, this contract requires that a Fire
Fighter III replacement be there, not a Fire Fighter II bumped up to a Fire Fighter III?
MR. HIROMOTO: That's correct. The first consideration would be given to a similarly ranked
fire fighter.

-4-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2014

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. And I understand in the regular contract, how does this
work in the excluded component? 'Cause you have that component also in the excluded.
MR. HIROMOTO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So who would be that in the excluded group that would have the
rank-for-rank?
MR. HIROMOTO: Similarly situated fire fighters. I think the excludeds would include the
battalion chiefs and assistant chiefs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Cause in the excluded you still list the Fire Fighter II,
Firefighter III. the Fire Captain. so I'm wondering why they are in the excluded line.
MR. 1-IIROMOTO: I see. That may be a typo. It would be, my understanding, a fire fighter. . . in
the excluded group would be battalion chiefs and assistant chiefs, so in this case if a
battalion chief were to be absent then first consideration be given to other battalion
chiefs.
VICE-CHAIR HOIKAMA: Okay. I would ask that be corrected, please, Chairman. My other
question is, again, only in the Fire Fighter contract, we have this temporary change in
station pay. So explain to me, you know, especially Lanai we, except for a few, well
maybe just maybe the captain and a couple of fire fighters that are Lanaians, you know.
most of them are not permanent firefighters so I'm trying to understand this. You mean
now we give permanent assignments throughout their career to a station?
MR. HIROMOTO: No, that, this would pertain to for example if due to manning concerns if the
Chief would have to relocate a fire fighter from for example Kahului Station to Napili
Station or Kahului Station to even Lanai Station, that fire fighter would be given a $50
differential for making that move. And my understanding is because fire fighters are,
have their personal belongings at their station, home station, they have personal
protective equipment that are fitted exactly for their face, for example, for their SCRA
equipment. So all of that has to be packed up and taken with the fire fighters and because
of that there's a $50 differential for a change in, temporary change in station.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And exciudeds are not assigned to any specific station?
MR. HIROMOTO: Again, the excludeds are basically the battalion chiefs and assistant chiefs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So if you have a situation and the chief assigns somebody to Lanai, a
battalion chief for the week because of a massive brushfire, that excluded does not have
that same benefit as the regular bargaining unit employee, correct?
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MR. HIROMOTO: Not at this time, no.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well Health Fund is -CHAIR WHITE: Members...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Health Fund. Chairman, so. I can, you know, you know how I feel
about some of those things. But thank you, Chairman, I'm done.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And just for the Members' information the Chief is here if
you have any specific questions or clarifications you need from him.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Come on down, Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Well with...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm sorry. Chairman. I am sorry, Chairman.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: I think he's joking. Chief, but...
MR. MURRAY: I'll stay right here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: I won't leave.
CHAIR WHITE: Just for clarification, Mr. Hiromoto, when you mention the word absence in
the rank-for-rank recall, does that include days off or is that just position assignments?
MR. HIROMOTO: That would not include days off, it would be just on days that they weren't
working, for example if they were sick or vacation.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So this is a program that applies to when someone is assigned to a
particular station to replace someone who's going to be absent for vacation or does it
include vacation or does it just when there's a vacancy?
MR. HIROMOTO: It does include vacation and sick leave.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So vacation, sick leave, but not days off?
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MR. HIROMOTO: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions for the Department? Mr. 1-lokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chair, the question that you.. .did it also refer that is that $50 for, per
24 hours, is that also calculated part of the retirement?
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know. Mr. 1-liromoto.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that part of the retirement calcs?
MR. 1-IIROMOTO: I wouldn't know. It'll be a differential so I'm not sure how that is treated.

VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well eventually we need to know that answer if we're going to set
aside sufficient funds for Health Fund and Retirement Fund. So...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I had that same question with respect to the rank-for-rank recall.
Mr. Hiromoto, on Page 7 of the memo that we all have, No. 2.. .I'm sorry. Page 6 of 7.
No. 2, rank-for-rank recall. In the additional cost for Fiscal Year 2015, it notes a figure
of 1.8 million, well $1,792,477. Does that include the estimated contribution for ERS
and the Health Fund as well?
MR. HIROMOTO: I do not believe it does include those.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But, and that brings up the question, on the, on Page 5, the additional
costs for 2015 for salaries and wages. does that include those costs or not'?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair. thank you. The Page 5 of 7 it says wage costs include fringe benefit costs
representing expenses which automatically increase when base salaries increase, as such
premium pay, overtime, Medicare, unemployment compensation and leave benefits. So
those are what's calculated into those additional costs that are considered in the wage
section of this. They do not include the health benefits costs. those are on, in Item No. 4.
I would assume that the same thing is applying for rank-for-rank but I wouldn't know
that from this resolution.
CHAIR WHITE: Well -MR. BAZ: When the...
CHAIR WHITE: --but if you take the 6.5 million, and that's not, these are not cumulative
numbers, correct?
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MR. BAZ: That's correct. So, Mr. Chair, if you look at the rank-for-rank in No. 2, when the
Department staff and my office worked on our Fiscal Year '15 proposed budget, they
approximated about $1 million in increases to the premium pay area, specifically for
rank-for-rank. So I don't know that 1.7. $1.8 million calculation may include those
additional costs that go along with increased items which we would have to pay such as
Medicare, unemployment compensation costs. I would have to find out, more research.
These numbers come from the State. the State office when they do calculations provides
it to the Department of Personnel Services, and my office does not audit these numbers.
CHAIR WHITE: The reason I'm questioning it is that it seems that the, if you take the 6.5
million and divide it by the current amount. . .1 think the current direct salaries and wages
is something in the neighborhood of 20, 19 or 20 million. Do you have that with you?
MR. BAZ: No, I don't. Hold on.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We're going to take a quick recess. Just like to get this clarified.
gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

9:19a.m.
9:29 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). .
This Budget and Finance meeting will come back to order.
Members, if you don't mind, the Chair would be more comfortable moving this item to
end of the calendar. We've got some numbers that I thought were one way that are
different, so I'd like to take another look at it during our morning break. So rather than
taking the time now, we'll, without objection, we'll move it to end of calendar and come
back to it.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. And I misspoke earlier. Member Carroll is excused and
he'll be joining us hopefully for our next meeting in February.

ITEM NO. 90: AMENDING FY 2014 BUDGET: DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, DEPARTMENT
OF FINANCE, DEPARTMENT OF LIQUOR CONTROL,
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS, AND
DEPARTMENT OF WATER SUPPLY (CC 13-394)

ME
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, let's move on to BF-90 and BF-90 is amending the Fiscal
Year 2014 Budget: Department of Environmental Management, Department of Finance,
Department of Liquor Control, Department of Public Works, and Department of Water
Supply. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication 13-394, from the Budget
Director, transmitting the following: a bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending
the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for the County of Maui as it Pertains to Estimated
Revenues; Department of Environmental Management, Department of Finance,
Department of Liquor Control. Department of Public Works, and Department of Water
Supply; Total Operating Appropriations and Total Appropriations (Operating and Capital
Improvement Projects). That's a mouthful. The purpose of this bill is to amend the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget by appropriating $1,152,365 of additional revenue to the
Department of Environmental Management, Department of Finance, Department of
Liquor Control, Department of Public Works. and Department of Water Supply for cost
increases for salaries and wages, and fringe benefits for employees belonging to
Bargaining Units 01, 02, 03, 04, and 13. The increases are based on the contract
agreements for each respective bargaining unit, effective July 1, 2013. So with that, Mr.
Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you for taking this item up. During the
Fiscal Year 201 5 Budget deliberations, I had set money aside for, out of the General
Fund for increases that we had anticipated but hadn't been enacted yet, collective
bargaining agreements. Now that majority, well one, Units 01, 02, 03, 04, and 13 have
been accepted by Council either through ratification or arbitration, we look to, we looked
at the departments that are Special Funds funded departments and looked at increasing
their budgets to be able to cover the costs of those increases within their own programs.
For the General Fund funded departments we have, still have that money set aside in the
Countywide costs of the Department of Finance to be able to cover those costs within the
programs that should need it. So, Mr. Chair, these items, again, are just the ones that we
put forward, are in, excuse me, the Sewer Fund, the Highway Fund, the Water Fund, and
the Liquor Fund, and you notice that there are a couple other special funds that are not
included in this, is the Solid Waste and Golf Fund. I decided not to include those because
generally the department of or the General Fund subsidizes those two funds anyway, so
rather than putting extra money into those department's budgets to cover their costs we
can cover it out of the General Fund subsidy in the Countywide costs. So a brief
introduction, and I can answer questions. I'm sure there'll he a lot of questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions for Mr. Baz on this measure? No questions?
Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry. Yeah, I'm sorry. I was looking in particular under
the water, and I'm looking on, under Section B. Departmental Expenses, Water Fund.
And I was curious to see that you have a, under three, insurance, 475,000, there was
nothing there before. That caught my eye along with the.. .and I would like explaining
the refund of mainline expenses, and 1 think I know what that is but I think the public
should understand what that is. But on the insurance why wasn't anything put there
before and then now I see 475,000? And I'm sorry if I. I'm not meaning to be a trick
question, you know, I...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'd have to double check...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz.
MR. BAZ: Thank you -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sorry.
MR. BAZ: --Chair and Member Victorino. I believe that underlining is an error, that that is an
existing item into that cost factor in other costs of the Water Department, and so that
should not be underlined.
COLINCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If you can, you know, verify that, please.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'll verify that or maybe Staff can assist and with the ordinance. The refund
for mainline express is a, the opportunity that the developers have to be able to provide
the cost of putting in mainlines which are, you know, Water Department eventually lines
that assist. So if somebody wanted to provide, do a development and there wasn't
enough waterline to get to that development, they could cover the cost of that
development and then apply for a, I think it's a 50 percent refund on the cost of that
development that they get back after five years of waiting.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Is... and if I wanna just correct you, if I remember right
and we can go back and look this up, you're correct to a point but it's not only
developers, it would be individuals, families. You know somebody would have to take a
line from where they presently exist and extend it out to where they need it so that later
on the Department of Water Supply would have the opportunity to utilize that and, you
know, add meters to it. So that's the fund we're referring to at this time?
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MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Am I correct? Okay.
MR. BAZ: That's correct, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I just wanted to make sure that they know, the public
understand that that's funds available, so if you did some expansion work and I'm not
sure on -CHAIR WHITE: We're...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the percentage, it may be 50 percent.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. We're getting...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I ... ( inaudible).., but that's okay, you know.
CHAIR WHITE: We're getting a little far afield since that's not -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --a change.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah. Well I mean, you know, but it wasn't there
originally and then, you know, okay. I just...
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, no, and Staff verified the insurance number is an underlining mistake. It
was there to begin with.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, was there. Okay. All right. So...
CHAIR WHITE: I was referring to the 500,000 mainline express number because of...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And I just wanted people to understand that. Thank
you, Mr. Chair, for allowing me. I was late.
CHAIR WHITE: I was hoping Mr. Ueoka would give you the eagle eye that he was giving me
that we were getting off subject.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: He does not dare give me the eagle eye, Mr. Chair. Sorry.
Thank you, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions? Pretty straight forward, the Chair has
no questions. So without any further discussion, the Chair would.. .recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would entertain a motion to recommend passage of the proposed
bill on first reading and the filing of County Communication 13-394 in addition to
allowing Staff to make nonsubstantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR 1-IOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino to pass the bill
mentioned earlier. Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor,
please signify by saying 'aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say 'no". The measure carries with seven ayes. zero noes, and
two excused, Ms. Baisa and Mr. Carroll.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and
Councilmembers Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Baisa and Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: FIRST READING of proposed bill; and FILING of
communication by C.R.
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CHAIR WHITE: And, Mr. Victorino, I apologize. 1 don't think I recognized your presence
when you joined us.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. No problem, I appreciate that.

ITEM NO. 92: AMENDING FY 2014 BUDGET: DEPARTMENT OF
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, SOLID WASTE
OPERATIONS PROGRAM (CC 13-396)
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, we'll move on to our next Item BF-92, Amending
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget: Department of Environmental Management, Solid Waste
Operations Program. Joining us for this discussion is Kyle Ginoza. Good morning. The
Committee is in receipt of County Communication 13-396, from the Budget Director,
transmitting the following: a proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending the
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for the County Of Maui as it Pertains to Estimated Revenues:
Department Of Environmental Management, Solid Waste Operations Program:
Department of Finance, Countywide Costs; Total Operating Appropriations; and Total
Appropriations (Operating and Capital Improvement Projects). And I will leave it to
Mr. Ginoza to explain the purpose of this bill. Mr. Ginoza.
MR. GINOZA: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Members. The reason why I'm before you here
today is as I mentioned in the Fiscal '14 discussion, Budget discussions, the cost to
maintain our core services and our core responsibilities, particularly with regard to our
regulatory activities at the landfill as well as our other operations with refuse collection
and diversion, the costs have just continued to go up over the years. And that is the
reason why during the Fiscal '14 discussions, we contemplating, contemplated looking at
probably curtailing some of the programs that we did have. And so as I mentioned at that
time, we had projected a shortfall on the order of around $700,000. You will see that we
waited until we had five months of data in order to project what kind of shortfall we
expected, and right now we're looking at on the order of $864,000 as a shortfall in our
Operations program for Solid Waste. And really what we're looking at is our primary
thrust of that program is to maintain the regulatory compliance. And as some of you
were in attendance in Mr. Hokama's Committee last week, we have been fined a number
of times over the years, and just in the last year we've been fined on the order of
$520,000 for lack of compliance at our landfills. And so what we've done is try to shore
up opportunities for these types of fines, but what you'll see is that we don't have enough
money for the shoring up of the regulatory programs as well as looking at. . . in this
program we also have discretionary programs which are the Landfill Diversion program
so our recycling programs. And so that's why almost a year ago we contemplating
curtailing some of the recycling programs because of the primary thrust of wanting to
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shore up our regulatory programs. And it's just a matter of a lot of our contracts have
increased over the years and we're at that point. And so that's why we're here before you
today, we're projecting a shortfall in that if we don't get a budget amendment, we'd have
to look at curtailing discretionary programs, maybe curtailing hours of or days of refuse
collection or landfilling. I mean that's where we're at. I mean we've based it on five
months of data and projected it out. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: And, Members, for your information, the last page of the December 13th
communication includes a breakdown of the $864,000 cost. Members, questions for the
Department? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Ginoza, on that page that
Chair White is talking about, it talks about $200,000 for cover material for Central Maui
Landfill which is additional cover material to he purchased in lieu of utilizing alternative
daily cover due to added limits set by DOH. What happened there? Because we
approved for that tarp, that's that tarp, right -MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to -CHAIR WHITE: Alleviate.
COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: --alleviate some of these costs. What happened?
MR. GINOZA: Mr. Chair, may I?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. GINOZA: So basically we're allowed to use the tarp which is alternative daily cover
don't have to use the dirt cover material.

SO

we

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GINOZA: However, where we are at our landfill, when you hit a certain elevation or we've
hit a certain elevation whereby the Department of Health is not allowing us to tarp
because of the winds and such. And so just based on where we are, it's causing us
greater cost in cover material so we can't tarp as frequently.
COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: But was ... I'm assuming that you knew that, that would, was
coming or is that something new that they came up with?
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MR. GINOZA: I mean it's something that we knew we'd have to do but now we have to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So what, I mean so does that mean the tarp is now no longer
being used or just in different locations?
MR. GINOZA: No it's we can use it indifferent locations, it's just at certain locations when you
hit a certain height then we cannot use the tarp so we use it in other locations. I mean we
can use it as we move to different locations of the landfill.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair. That's one, I have many others but
we'll let it go.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Other questions, Members? Ms. Cochran followed by Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Ginoza, for being
here. I think it was in Mr. Hokama's Committee that we had also discussed preventative
measures to hire an EP in order to monitor, I mean overall, you know, these types of
shortfalls I guess. So is that hopefully going to address what we're, you know, the
budget amendment concerns here today? And how and maybe is there a forecast of when
that could happen?
MR. GINOZA: Yes. As we mentioned in Mr. Hokama's Committee, in Mr. Wong's, in
Corporation Counsel they're looking at a compliance officer to be kind of an internal
auditor for these types of compliance-related potential issues. And so what we've done at
a Division and Department level over the last year roughly is to reevaluate our different
facilities to ensure that we're in compliance. And that's what I had mentioned during the
budget process that we're trying to finish up around the summer which we have. And
that's why you see some of these other programs or some of these other line items being
required. But it is, to answer your question, that compliance officer position is to be able
to shore up any deficiencies that the Department or other departments have with regards
to the operating permits that the County currently possesses.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you. Looking forward to further discussion on
that particular body.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.

- 15-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2014

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here,
Director Ginoza. My question is that, what I'm hearing you say is because Solid Waste
Operations and Maintenance are in noncompliance, other programs will be curtailed like
recycling? Is that your thought?
MR. UEOKA: Chair, if! may?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. UEOKA: I believe we are in compliance or are very near compliance but we're not out of
compliance. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So but 520,000 has been levied against us.
MR. UEOKA: Prior issues that have been since dealt with or are being currently dealt with. 1
just don't want to give the impression that we are in noncompliance -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But we were though.
MR. UEOKA: --we're doing nothing about it.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: We were this past year?
MR. UEOKA: We were fined for past years.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's we're being, that's why we have this shortfall?
MR. UEOKA: We were fined for violations, we are in compliance now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. So my question is because of this shortfall, because
of this shortfall, you're considering curtailing some of the programs like recycling?
MR. GINOZA: The shortfall is not due to paying the fines. The fines have been paid out of or
are going to be paid out of I don't know, some self insurance fund, and so the shortfall is
really due to we maintaining the compliance to ensure we don't get the fines. I mean
basically what we're looking at is we have been, you know, in trying to meet the needs of
the public, just trying to stay open and just, you know, doing whatever we could to
maintain the hours of operations, but as you've noticed in the last six months or so, we've
closed the landfills on the order of I don't know, a dozen times when we'd have staff
shortages. I mean those are the kinds of situations where we could he fined if we don't
meet the minimum requirements of staffing. And so I mean that's basically what we
want to shore up is to ensure that we don't have to curtail services, we need the budget
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amendment. And what I was mentioning is absent getting the budget amendment, we
will run out of money by the end of the fiscal year, so we're left with basically three
facets of that program, that Operations program. We got landfilling, we got refuse
collection, and we got landfill diversion, so absent getting a budget amendment, we'd
have to look at curtailing one or more of these sections of operation. And so that's what
we'd have to contemplate, and so that's kind of what I'm saying is the cost of operations
for Solid Waste have been increasing and we've just kind of tried to get by. And what
I'm saying is we cannot continue to do that or we'll risk fines in the future which we
benefit in no way. I mean it's basically paying to the State Department of Health, like I
mentioned previously, $520,000 we paid it to them and we got basically nothing in
return, and it's that kind of ongoing risk of fines and getting fined that I as your resource
am saying I don't think it's the most prudent way to go. And that, you know, if we
either, you know, in the budget discussions through rate increases or however we shore
up this program, we at least won't be bleeding from the fines that we could potentially
occur, incur, and so that's basically what my opening statement was. It wasn't that
because of these fines we're going to curtail programs, it's just that the cost of operations
have increased and the cost of compliance have increased, so we either have to look at
getting more money in the long term, short and long term or curtail some discretionary
programs or curtail hours of regulatory programs.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, Chair, I have another question, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Please.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So Mr. Ueoka says corrective measures have been made in
regards to noncompliance in the past, and then you mentioned too about staff shortages or
what have you. So am I with the understanding that your operations at the various
landfills or refuse collection, you've met your, you've identified those kinds of problems
and if, corrective measures have been done? So you've met your--how can I say-fulfillment of providing the manpower for operations?
MR. GINOZA: Yeah. So if you.. .kind of in preview of our budget going forward for the
Fiscal '1 5, we've aligned our performance measures to the amount of staffing that we
would need. And so we're looking at adding some positions because, particularly at our
remote landfills, because we've heard and we feel that closing the landfills because, you
know, people are sick or have these planned vacations doesn't necessarily cut it. And so
we're looking at expansion positions for that purpose to reduce the amount of times that
we'd have to close because of potential noncompliance areas. And we're looking at even
with refuse collection, we list the amount of missed routes. If that's not an acceptable
number of missed routes per year, a lot of times it's due to staffing because there's
planned vacations and a lot of our workers are at their 720-hour limit for vacation so they
have to take 21 days per year. And so to try to schedule all this staff having these
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planned vacations is very difficult without either incurring overtime to maintain those
routes that would otherwise be missed or we'd have to curtail maybe not picking up
missed routes. I mean that's really the discussion that I hope to have in Ms. Cochran's
Committee before budget that, you know, what is really an acceptable limit of missed
routes or a closed landfill, because I mean we've done the analysis over the past year to
really have a good handle of what it takes to operate a landfill, what it takes to collect
refuse. And we just have certain constraints that we have to juggle in terms of as I
mentioned vacation, sicknesses, and maintaining compliance. So it is something that as a
preview to the Fiscal '15 Budget, we will be asking for expansion position particularly at
the remote landfills to maintain that compliance, to maintain that level of operation.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I'm not sure whether Mr. Baz or
Mr. Ginoza would, could answer this. On this section on Hana, Index Code 919511,
subject matter is the repairs/maintenance grounds for 117,500. Makai Berm investigation
and plan for remediation. What exactly is that? I see the justification but can you explain
in more detail what that means?
MR. GINOZA: Sure. With that one maybe in the early '90s, we landfihled in an area that was
not supposed to be landfilled, and so we've been working with the State Department of
Health to figure out how to remediate that area because it was not a permitted area of
landfilling. I mean it's that type of legacy operations that we're trying to shore up that
have been on the radar of the Department of Health. And as we meet with them to try to
be more proactive in not getting fines, you know they bring up these things. I mean I
personally have been here now in the Department, you know, three years and so, you
know, the history of it I'm still learning. And so this is one type issue where we're trying
to remediate it before incurring a fine. And because we've been proactive over the last
year, the Department of Health has been a lot more amenable to, they want to see it
resolved and, you know, as long as we work proactively through it, that's what they want
to see. And so this is something that we feel is absolutely critical, because absent doing
this remediation work we're going to get fined. I mean that's what they've told us and
that's how it is.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So the 117,000 is purely for the consultation services, not for
the actual cost of rernediating?
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
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MR. GINOZA: Basically what's happened is we don't know, because it happened so long ago
we don't really know the extent of this area -COUCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MR. GINOZA: --so we'd have to find the extents, so we're going to core a bunch of places, and
then we also don't know what kind of materials. So in consultation with the Department
of Health, depending on what kind of materials are in there, they may decide that it's in
the public's best interest to leave it in place rather than to unearth it and cause a potential
health hazard. So it's really two-prong or three-prong, one is to survey the area, the
extents, to survey the materials, and also to develop an action plan on how to deal with
these types of materials. And so it's that kind of things that we're trying to prevent going
forward as well as remediate things that happened in the past, and I think now we have a
good handle of where there are these potential problem areas and how we remediate and
prevent them. And it just is a matter of we cannot do it with the amount of funding we
have now, so it's a matter of either getting more money in the future, now and in the
future or curtailing some programs. I mean that's frankly where we are.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Very good. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, do you have more questions?
COIThJCILMEMBER COUCH: Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chairman -CHAIR WHITE: Oh, Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --with this addition, what is the total General Fund subsidy for this
programs for this Department?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz or Mr. Ginoza.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, thank you. It's, with this addition it will move the supplemental transfer
to the Solid Waste Management Fund to $6,015,790.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's how short they are in waste management fees, revenues.
Chair, if we wanted it to pay for itself, and that's a lot of General Fund monies.
gentlemen. We'll work on it, Chairman, during budget. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ginoza, you have thoughts on that?
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MR. GINOZA: Well in large part the reason for the shortfall is our refuse collection fees pay for
the cost of collection but does not pay for the disposition of the landfihling. And if you
look at what is actually landfilled, I don't have the cost breakdown, I mean the tonnage
breakdown in front of me but we get paid for, the tip fee for I forget what it was, like 60
or 60 to 70 percent of from the commercial sector but because of the refuse collection not
paying the tip fee as well as private haulers and other departments, there is that shortfall
in the landfilling operations. And so that's why we, you know, we try to balance rate
increases with, you know, if we increase too much then we still feel it in the not-so-good
stewards of the island and of the community by dumping it illegally. And so that's really
what we balance against, but there are areas of shortfall that we can hash out at budget or
whenever you feel like it. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well then I hope you would support the Council is going to have a
consideration of increasing by Charter the amount of penalties and fines the County can
impose, and I think my proposal is up to $10,000 a day, Chairman. So we'll have
additional tools, Director.
MR. G[NOZA: Great. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And -CHAIR WHITE: --followed by Mr. Couch.
COLTNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --most of the questions that I had have been asked by
others. But I'm curious you said about 61/2 million shortfall this year, basically, and if I
did a quick calculation if we divide that 6V2 million into, you know, residential with what.
about 27,000 more or less residential. I'm taking that off of, if I recall correctly...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, you're close. I thought it was 25,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, 25,000. I'm doing it all off of memory. And
then this is from RPT, you know, that's why the, that figure is coming up, it's not
something I'm pulling out of the sky, but I think we have something like 25 or 27
thousand residential, you know, people in our system. So even if we divide it by 25,000,
you know, you're talking about $260 more a year per household if you want to just break
even. I'm just throwing that out there so the public hears this. Peter pays or Paul pays,
somebody pays the bill, and they gotta understand two other things that are very
important that's gotta be reiterated time in and time out, we have to be in compliance, we
got no choice, cause $500,000 from self insured--I don't care where that money comes
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from--is a waste of money. We can do other things. So that's number one. And number
two and more importantly, we've got to start making some hard choices. Do we want to
continue filling the land up like we have the mountain at the corner of North Kihei Road
and Honoapiilani Highway? I call it the mountain now, it used to be the pit, now it's the
mountain. You know and that's just construction material, and that's been over what, an
eight-to-ten year period, just that big pit has filled up and now it's becoming a mountain.
So refuse is not stopping (inaudible).., so garbage-to-energy or some other alternative,
not necessarily just for power but for space availability I think is something that you, Mr.
Ginoza, have been professing for quite a while, am I correct?
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that the public understands if it's $261 more a
year and they're all willing to pay the $261, you know, residential I'm referring to more
than anything else 'cause that's where we don't have any tipping fees, if I'm correct,
Mr. Ginoza?
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So with that in mind, Mr. Chair. I mean we can ask
all the questions, we can make all the, you know, this and that, but the fact of the matter
is Peter pays or Paul pays but somebody is going to pay the bill and so the public has to
understand that either the residents going to pay for that $261 more and then we be pretty
much even or we can look to garbage-to-energy and maybe make some better in that
respect. We've got choices now, it's up to the public to help us make those choices.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: I think, I don't remember which one of, one of the Members was bringing up
the idea of putting the, making it universal -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, that was Chair Baisa.
CHAIR WHITE: --trash collection.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair Baisa.
CHAIR WHITE: And there's also a thought of making that an environmental fee, because as
Mr. Ginoza says, if we raise the fee charged to each individual then quite often the trash
will end up on the side of the road or in the cane fields in various areas. And so it's hard
to figure out exactly which way to go, because you, by solving a monetary problem you
create a nightmare for the environment. So, Mr. Couch.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Ginoza, you talk about in the first
item in the, on that list, Central Maui Landfill gas collection system consulting services.
I thought we were all finished with what we need to do on that and we're just waiting for
implementation?
MR. GINOZA: On the gas collection system?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. GINOZA: No, the gas collection control system is an ongoing effort where we have I
believe quarterly reports to the Department of Health as well as we continue to add wells
and add to the collection system as we landfill more. So it's an ongoing effort to do the
reporting as well as the expansion of the gas collection control system.
COUNCILMEMBIER COUCH: And what do we do with the gas we collect?
MR. GINOZA: Currently we flare it, and so if you're getting at why are we flaring it...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, that's, we went through that whole thing before.
MR. GINOZA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So that's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let's not go back there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. So 113,000, that is for just the 6-month period then.
right, or four-month period? Or is that for a seven-month period?
MR. GINOZA: No, it's for longer. I mean it's basically to.. .actually I don't know exactly how
much time it is, but it is to continue that, to do the reporting, help us do the reporting and
the design for as we move forward.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And this is something that will go away eventually if for
instance I believe the Anaergia thing takes care of that after a while?
MR. GINOZA: Well this would not replace what the waste conversion would, I mean the waste
conversion would not replace these types of services, because we'll still need to capture
the methane and pipe the methane. So that type of services will continue as we continue
to landfill, albeit at a slower rate and hopefully not too much gas will come out because
most of the organic if not all of the organic material would leave, reducing significantly
the amount of greenhouse gas that would be created. And so this would reduce
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significantly in the future once that project is executed, but there still will be landfihling
and there still will be monitoring of the gas collection control system.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And, Mr. Chair, that brings to the next point, if this
is an ongoing thing that we don't see an end to, then it might be a situation where we
would grudgingly but have to put in a position so it isn't so expensive if it's an ongoing
thing. If it's something that's temporary then yeah I can see spending that much each
time, but if this is an ongoing and it's not going to stop then that might he something that
we want to do in-house.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. That brings up a question in my mind, the 113,000, how much of a time
period does that cover? Does that just cover us til the end of this fiscal year?
MR. GINOZA: I'm not certain but you bring up a good point in that we are trying to shore up
our engineering deficiencies in Solid Waste through a potential expansion so that we can
try to take on more of these responsibilities that are currently and in the future would be
contracted out due to lack of staffing. So if you look at the amount of projects that we
have and the potentials for either a liability through a fine or not maintaining compliance.
that's what we're weighing as far as looking at E/Ps.
COUNCILMEMI3ER COUCH: Okay, thank you on that one, Chair. And one other if...
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You talk about, you know, we talked about this at budget time
about the 700,000 on the whole recycling effort. When you state that cost, do you count
the amount of revenue, is that included in that cost or is that just the cost and we haven't
discussed the revenue that we get from the recycling effort, if any? Cause we get tipping
fee and we get a few other fees that come back as a result of that recycling effort, is that
right? No?
MR. GINOZA: No. I mean it's basically a cost to the County. So that's also why we have that
General Fund subsidy that I forgot to mention. Not only is it that we don't pay the full
landfill tip fee but it's the cost of recycling. And so the 700,000 was really an estimate,
really a ballpark at that time for what it will take to remediate different things. That
didn't look at only what it will take to, the cost of recycling, but it is something that there
is a cost to it. And if we're looking at funding something like that versus funding
something that requires regulatory compliance and we risk fines, I mean we've taken the
direction of we absolutely will try to, will maintain compliance and not risk the exposure
of a fine. And it's just a matter of because there's only those three components to this
operating budget, it's which is discretionary versus regulatory, and that's just how it falls
out.
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COLTNCILMEMBER COUCH: So that includes the drop box, the County drop box? Is that the
main source of that cost?
MR. GINOZA: We have various programs and various grants but the drop box program, you
know, we pay a processing fee of $200 a ton as well as some hauling fee. And the last
time I looked at, you know, I weighed everything before I took my household things to
the drop box, if I would have paid what was coming out of my other pocket through tax
subsidy, I would have paid almost $20 to get my materials diverted. And so it's that cost
that we're paying through General Fund that isn't really captured in the public's eye. So
I just want it as a point of reference to see okay, when I bundled up my newspaper and
cardboard and weighed everything, knowing the cost to recycle that, it came out about
just under $20 for me. And so but...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But don't we have.. .Mr. Chair, don't we have any, we have
some private entities doing the same thing. I mean I, because it is closer to my home I go
to the private guy that does the same that we do in the Kihei -MR. GINOZA: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --Recycling Center. Do we have that everywhere else where
we have a recycling center?
MR. GINOZA: There is redundancy in a lot of places but there are places that we don't have
redundancy such as like Hana or Makawao. You know there are places where there is
private and not County which is West Maui. We don't have a County site but there are
two private sites, and so there is overlap which is why we contemplated curtailing that
effort on the County's end to just shore up the cost shortfall that we knew we would
incur.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Because of those private entities that are doing that, have you
seen a reduction in the County stuff? And the reason I ask is if for instance this didn't
pass, this budget amendment didn't pass and I'm assuming that's where it goes, the
County drop boxes and a few other things that may go away. My question is how much
of a reduction in cost because there's a private entity in those certain areas or have you
looked at that aspect of the situation?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
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MR. BAZ: Member Couch, I'm trying to not give too much information. For the
Fiscal Year '15 Budget there will be an effort to isolate those costs and express those to
you in a different manner so that you can make those decisions as you evaluate next
year's budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's appreciated. The question would be for this
amendment, how much are we, potentially what kind of recycling losses might we see if
we, you know, will we see less recycling if we happen to close down the places. the
County places that have private?
MR. GINOZA: It's difficult to have a true analysis of when the private came on. Like for
instance, only Kihei and to an extent Central Maui but mainly Kihei is where private
came along around our recycling center, but there were other factors that kind of came
into play at the same time which we couldn't really evaluate what effect the private side
had because we also implemented the pilot curbside program there. And so if you look at
the types of things we will do in absence of the getting the money, I mean we likely
would curtail the drop box activities as well as the pilot curbside activities, and we'd have
to do a lot more. And it's just a matter of we haven't really nailed down exactly which
ones we'd want to do. I mean it was really a matter of when we got in front of you, we
looked at okay, if we had to decide now in February, I mean we'd have to cut quite a bit
to shore up $800,000-plus. But the long-hanging fruit that's more discretionary than
regulatory are those two programs of the drop box and the pilot curbside, because that's
just an outlay without a corresponding regulatory requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And just have a few questions. So
looking at the breakdown of the supplemental budget. Mr. Ginoza, in Lanai and maybe, I
don't want to overstep Mr. Hokama's jurisdiction but my question is in regards to there's
an additional 70,000 alone just for, to keep your existing equipment functioning. Also up
in Makawao, too, you had truck repairs. You know the total of all that comes to around
$220,000. So I know last budget--was it last budget--we were like really down on any
new vehicles and things of that nature, so if we had provided such vehicles you ask for
back then, would we have, you know, prevented this type of ongoing maintenance just to
keep stuff going to be, you know. in compliance in regulations of and not missing
pickups and what have you?
MR. GINOZA: It is something that I don't know the breakdown offhand of when we had staff
shortages versus mechanical failures, but it is a combination of those that caused the
missed pickups. Would we have gone from 220 to 0 if we had new equipment last year?
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No, I mean but it's something like when we look at our own cars, right. At a certain
point, we want to replace it where the maintenance costs outweigh the cost to get a new
vehicle, and so we have a, we try to extend the lives of our equipment as much as
possible, but we do run into these risks of when we don't get the new equipment, we have
to invest in a major overhaul. That's what happened last fiscal year where I forget what
piece of equipment it was, I think it was a compactor at Central Maui Landfill. We didn't
get approved for the equipment, so we spent a couple hundred thousand just doing a
major overhaul which I mean absent doing that we would risk not being able to open the
landfill so we had to do it. I mean it's that type of exposures we have if we don't get new
equipment or replacement equipment on a regular basis. So to answer your question, yes,
we do ask for expansion vehicles or expansion equipment not just because we'd love to
have em but because we risk these types of major repairs or ongoing repairs on a more
frequent basis.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you. You know thank you for your efforts.

And also, you know, as you said, the staff shortages, too, so it's compilation of both.
And, you know, for me curtailing services to this community is, any amount is
unacceptable, so however, you know, during budget we can address these issues. And
then looking at the gas collection consultation amount there, you know, I believe during
Mr. Pontanilla's time he was looking for the gas-to-energy. I'm just, because you stated
this is going to be an ongoing type, you know, cost, is the Department continuing to look
at something, at that idea still or not really? I mean where is it on the list of priorities. I
guess?
MR. GINOZA: It was really priority number one in 2011, and we went out for procurement but
as we tried to contract with a vendor, we ran into issues about the County needing to take
too much liability for the amount of benefit we would reap. And so it just really in our
opinion and in Corporation Counsel's opinion not worth the risk of, the risk-to-reward
was not in our favor, so we abandoned the gas-to-energy project as a standalone project
but instead tried to roll it into a bigger project which the project would have more assets
to incur that liability on the developer side. So we rolled in that landfill gas into the
waste conversion project. So we will see utilization of the gas hopefully sooner rather
than later, maybe in the next two to three years.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so in the meantime though, these types of fees
will be needed until that you're saying -MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN --is rolled out and actually implemented?
MR. GENOZA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well I'm glad to hear that we're making efforts
towards, you know, dissolving such debts that we have. And that's, again, thank you for
your efforts, Mr. Ginoza. And extremely stylish shirt today, I must add. Thank you.
MR. GIINOZA: Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any further questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One, a quick one, please. You know we get plenty problems back
home on Lanai right now especially with solid waste. What is your current information
on the recycling program? I know Pulama Lanai and the State of Hawaii, you know,
decided to go to a new site, they changed their minds, now there's no recycling on the
island, per se. We lost the commercial hauler, so now I have businesses being asked to
pay triple what they were currently paying to haul the same amount. Part of the problem
is since there's no recycling, a lot of the commercial accounts have a lot of recyclable
material like cardboards, plastics, cans, bottles. They don't have a recycling place to take
it on the island anymore. So what is the County plan to do to assist the County in the
short term with the solid waste issues?
MR. G[NOZA: Sure. We actually never had cardboard and that type of collection, we just had a
HI-5 collection. And what had happened was with the new ownership, they wanted the
site back that we were leasing so we no longer could be at the site that was on, I don't
remember the name but on the road on the way to the wastewater treatment facility. And
so Pulama decided to move it to another location, but my understanding is the Lanai
Planning Commission denied that location.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, the community didn't agree with the proposed site.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah. So they are looking for a site. The site that they could do it at which is
somewhat far is Miki Basin. So right now my understanding from Pulama is that they're
working with a vendor to have a Miki Basin site to do the H1-5 beverage container
redemption as well as those other recyclable materials.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So what is being currently compiled and collected in Miki Basin is a
permitted and approved activity?
MR. GINOZA: My understanding is that's what they're trying to, they aren't doing it yet but
they're trying to do it.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well there's a mountain there.
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MR. GINOZA: Oh, okay.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I can see it every time I go home.
MR. GINOZA: I'm not sure then. I can follow up, but it is something that Miki Basin is a
permitted area because it's Industrial area, but it is somewhat, you know, not co-located
with the town so it's somewhat inconvenient for the public.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well I just need you to review the Lanai program.
MR. GINOZA: I will.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know we have a problem with the white appliances. We got
problem now with the recycling. You know I mean three days back home I had my ears
full about housing and landfills on solid waste back home. So I would appreciate your,
whatever your Department can do for the short term to -MR. G[NOZA: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --improve the situation, Director.
MR. GINOZA: I'll follow up this week and get back to you.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Just a follow-up for Lanai's section in
regards to this 58,000 cover material. So it's just similar to what you do here at Central.
Could that tarp be utilized there so there is no cost for covering at all? And is this the
site, this is not the Miki Basin site that Mr. Hokama just mentioned, obviously.
MR. GINOZA: I believe we have a tarp -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So would it...
MR. GINOZA: --in Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Daily cover, cause this cost is for daily cover, yeah.
meaning dirt cover not tarp cover.
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MR. GINOZA: Yeah. The issue is on Lanai is we don't have, we have to purchase dirt and get
it hauled to our facility, and so we're at the mercy of the landowners to get the cover
material as well as to haul it to us. And so we've implemented what we call alternative
daily cover which is an alternative to dirt daily cover which is the tarping system:
however, it still necessitates the use of daily cover and the costs of that just are pretty bad
or pretty high for Lanai.
COIJNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So you do both, you have to do both?
MR. GINOZA: Yes. We always have to use daily cover in conjunction with alternative daily
cover. We can't do alternative daily cover like a tarping system every single day, we still
are required by our solid waste permit to do some soil daily cover, and it's really to
compartmentalize the cells to, in case there's a fire that it wouldn't make the whole
landfill go on fire. So it's a health and safety precaution that we need actual daily cover
some days.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Ginoza, what do we generate with the
$10 recycling fee that's added to the tipping fee? For, I believe it's only on commercial
haul.
MR. GINOZA: I believe it's on the order of 90,000 tons of MSW that we charge the $10 on, as
well as there's greenwaste. So it's on the order of about $1 million say. Wait.
CHAIR WHITE: Nine hundred thousand or thereabouts.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, any other questions'? Seeing none, the Chair
will make his recommendation.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair will entertain a motion to recommend passage of the revised
proposed bill on first reading and filing the County Communication 13-396 in addition to
allowing the staff to make nonsubstantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So move.
COTINCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further
discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, please signify by saying aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries. Seven ayes; zero noes; and
Members Carroll and Baisa excused.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and
Councilmembers Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.
Councilmembers Balsa and Carroll.

EXC.:
MOTION CARRIED.

ACTION: FIRST READING of proposed bill; and FILING of
communication by C.R.

CHAIR WHITE: Members, it's 10:30. We'll go ahead and take our morning break and he back
here at quarter to 11:00. We're in recess. . . . ('gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:26 a.m.
10:47 a.m.

ITEM NO. 93: AMENDING FY 2014 BUDGET: DEPARTMENT OF
HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS, HOUSING
PROGRAM (CC 13-397)
CHAIR WHITE
... (gavel). . . Budget and Finance meeting will come back to order.
Members, we'll be proceeding with Item BF-93, Amending Fiscal Year 2014 Budget:
Department of Housing and Human Concerns, Housing Program. Committee is in
receipt of County Communication 13-397, from the Budget Director, transmitting first a

-30 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2014

proposed bill entitled A Bill for an Ordinance Amending the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for
the County of Maui as it Pertains to Estimated Revenues; Department of Housing And
Human Concerns, Housing Program; Total Operating Appropriations; and Total
Appropriations (Operating and Capital Improvement Projects). And secondly we have
correspondence transmitting A Certification of Additional Revenues for Fiscal Year
2014, from the Budget Director, dated January 13th, for recognizing $1,485,000 from
Special Assessments. So joining us this morning is Jo-Ann Ridao, Housing and Human
Concerns Director. Director, if you would like to start us off with some, the
(inaudible)..
MS. RIDAO: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning.
MS. RIDAO: Sure. I'd like to kind of introduce you to this project. In September of 2013. the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns published a Request for Proposals for the
construction of employee housing in Central Maui. The RFP cited that the project must
provide at least ten employee workforce housing units for rent or sale in the Central Maui
area as specified in an agreement between the County of Maui and Seibu Hawaii, Inc.
back in 1983. The RFP also specified that the project must be affordable to families in
accordance with Maui County Code 2.96, the Residential Workforce Housing Policy.
One qualified applicant was, application was received from Nexus Affordable Housing a
nonprofit organization from San Diego, California. Nexus is proposing to purchase the
existing 12-unit ocean view apartment complex at 514 Imi Place in Wailuku. The project
consists of 12 units, 2 2-bedroom units, 2, I'm sorry, 2 studio units, 2 2-bedroom units,
and 8 1-bedroom units. Project will remain affordable in perpetuity and will serve those
families whose incomes are below 120 percent of the Maui County median income.
Based on the Residential Workforce Housing Policy, one-third of the units will be rented
to families earning between 50 and 80 percent of median family income, one-third to
families earning 81 to 100 percent of family median income, and one-third to families
earning 101 to 120 percent of median family income. Nexus will be using EAH Housing
as the property management for this property. The purchase price for this property is
1.5 million. The Department is recommending that a grant of 1.4...l., I'm sorry,
1,485,000 to Nexus Affordable Housing in order to keep this property as affordable
housing in perpetuity. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORTTh'JO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: --questions for the Department? Mr. Victorino.

-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you very much, Ms. Ridao, for
bringing this forward today. If I believe correctly this would be adjacent to the new Imi
Kala Housing that has just been completed and occupied which will be opening.
MS. RIDAO: The new Imi Ikena project, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Imi Ikena, I'm sorry.
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I apologize. Excuse me. Imi Ikena project which was how
many units in that?
MS. RIDAO: Twenty -even units.
COUCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Twenty-seven units. Okay.
MS. RIDAO: And those are actually 100 percent occupied.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, they were. I mean there was, they were gobbled up
almost as fast as they were put on the market -MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and so that just again shows the need for affordable
rentals. And so my other question, you know, so this one is adjacent to that project,
right?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORfNO: Okay. The next question I have for you is again you listed
one-third, one-third, one-third, you'll be taking applications through the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns, that is correct?
MS. RIDAO: No. EAH will be the property manager.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR[NO: Okay. So just so that clarify with the public. EAH will be
the managing -MS. RIDAO: Agent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORfNO: --entity of this --
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MS. RJDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --project. Okay. And EAH is right now also does the, I
guess the one in Kahului next to Safeway. what is that?
MS. RIDAO: EAH manages Kahului Town Terrace -COIJNCTLMEMBER VICTORINO: ... (inaudible)...
MS. RIDAO: --as well as the Imi Ikena project.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that would be three projects they'll be doing
here in Maui County, yeah?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And this purchase price of $1.485 million will be

inclusive, fee simple, right? So this is ours in perpetuity, land inclusive?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I'll let others ask questions, Mr. Chair, if, you
know, if, you know, but I think this is something that again it's put in an area where I
think we've already demonstrated the need and as well as the ability to expand in what
we've already put available to the public in general. So I'm glad, you know, to see this
come forward, and I'll wait to see what the recommendation is. Thank you, Ms. Ridao.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Members, other questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Chair. Just in response to something
Mr. Victorino mentioned that I just want to clarify. Who's going to own the housing?
MS. RIDAO: The owner will be Nexus Affordable Housing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it will not be us?
MS. RIDAO: No, not us.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Any reason why we aren't buying it and then doing the same
thing that nexium or Nexus is doing?

-

33 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2014

MS. RIDAO: I just don't feel we're in the position to be property managers.
COTJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well neither is Nexus, it's going to be FAH, right?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. Nexus is just working with a local management firm to manage the project.
It's not unusual. It's not unusual.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, I understand, I'm just curious why we wouldn't be doing it
as opposed to giving the money to somebody else to do it?
MS. RIDAO: I, the County does not have any, own any property like that, and as, you know, I
don't want to bring this up but our problems with Hale Makana 0 Waiale is kind of like
steering us towards a property management firm to properly manage that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. I guess I'm a little confused as to the property.
Nexus is not going to be the property manager, they're going to hire a property
management firm.
MS. RIDAO: Right. Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So they're kind of the middleman, why wouldn't we
hire.. .we're doing that, we're going to be doing that up in Kula Malu, are we not? We
bought some land and we're going to build a project there. Why wouldn't we buy the
12-unit thing and then RFP it to hire EAH or whoever else came up with the RFP? 1 was
just curious why we're involving Nexus in here as opposed to us doing it.
MS. RIDAO: It's kind of like the Na Hale 0 Maui land trust where they own the property, they
purchase the property, they own the property, they rehab the property, they sell the
property to an owner, and they continue to manage that property. That's pretty much, I
mean this is the same idea.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So is Nexus a nonprofit?
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Interesting our Maui entities didn't rise up to the RFP. So my
understanding, so why isn't the current 12-unit that's being considered for purchase. I
mean what's the problem with this complex that it's available for sale?
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MS. RIDAO: The owners are seniors. They, actually the owners live on property but they're
older and they want to get out. They want to purchase a condo somewhere and retire.
VICE-CHAIR 1-IOKAMA: So this is something like nest eggers downsizing but not really
downsizing?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. They don't want to be in the management, I think, position, managing the
units.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So where is the $456,000 that Seibu gave the County?
MS. RIDAO: Oh, I'll let Sandy answer that.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Currently it is deposited in the Department of Financ&s
treasury, and it has been sitting there since deposited, gaining interest, that's why it's now
up to almost $1 1/2 million.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So this has nothing to do with the Affordable Housing Fund.
it is just the Seibu's money that has accrued interest over 30 years plus?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, yeah. That's correct, Mr. Chair and Member Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I hope treasury can give us that kind numbers. Boy.
MR. BAZ: They wait 30.. .excuse me.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well I expect a lot more from treasury in Finance. So when is
anticipated closing, Director? Thirty days?
MS. RIDAO: As soon as we, I mean if this is approved today, we will direct Nexus to open
escrow and start the process.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: Oh, yeah. We need Council approval, yeah. Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Is there a lot of renovation or...
MS. RIDAO: No. I think the major renovation would be they want to reroof and then some
minor renovation on the exterior, interiors, I'm sorry. The owners have maintained this
property pretty well.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So the money being asked is just to purchase?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Are, is anybody coming back to us for renovation money?
MS. RIDAO: No, no. I would not entertain that anyway.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. So in this then as far as we understand, Mr. Ueoka.
does this then fulfill all conditions and requirements of that Seihu agreement with the
County regarding the zoning?
MR. UEOKA: Yes. This money was to be used for purchase of land and construction costs.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And does it complete all the conditions that Seibu is required to
perform on behalf of the zoning that it acquired?
MR. UEOKA: Oh, I don't think so. This will fulfill the, this housing component, but there
might be other things out there like for parks for instance, but I'm not 100 percent sure on
the other departments or other requirements.
VICE-CHAIR 1-IOKAMA: Okay. Sometimes would be good to have a comprehensive approach
when we get requests, Chairman. I'm done, Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Chair. Ms. Ridao, in terms of the, just for
clarification purposes, the 12 units is going to be rented out to people who are in the
workforce?
MS. RIDAO: Yes...
COIJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Or is this via fee simple sale per unit?
MS. RIDAO: No, no. Mr. Guzman, yeah, so the affordable, Nexus Affordable Housing is
purchasing the 12 units, and they will in turn be renting it out to Maui families in the,
according to the requirements of the Workforce Housing Policy.
COTJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, okay. Thank you for that clarification. So in terms of
the keeping it affordable in perpetuity, what is the vehicle or the terms and conditions to
keep that type of unit within the inventory in perpetuity?
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MR. UEOKA: If! may, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. UEOKA: This is just the first step to get the money put into the proper budget category.
The next step will be we'll draw up a grant agreement between the Department of
Housing and Human Concerns and Nexus Affordable Housing. That grant agreement
will be also subject to County Council approval, I believe, and then you guys will get to, I
think you guys will get to see it. We'll double check, but that's the next step. And within
that grant agreement, there's going to be requirements that they put deed restrictions.
There'll be a deed restriction on the property that, you know, this has to be used for
affordability in perpetuity, that type of thing. Very similar to, we're going to follow
Chapter 3.35. the Affordable Housing Fund, and, you know, integrate 2.96 terms into it.
We're going to use those. Although it's not money from 3.35, we're going to try and
make sure it's protected like 3.35 money, Affordable Housing Fund, Chapter 3.35
money.
COIJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. So, follow-up, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. So in terms of I guess the language that I've
heard previously, perpetuity, forever, how are you, is it different in terms of applying that
perpetuity in rental units versus fee simple in putting it in a deed restriction? Because
I'm a little bit confused in terms of whether, not confused but maybe you can clarify
whether you can actually put a restriction within the deed to last forever on the
affordability of the unit itself, rentals.
MR. UEOKA: We're going to put the deed restriction on the deed, it will run the land.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, okay.
MR. UEOKA: Fairly certain it works. I won't be around forever and well, none of us will be so
as far as I know, that's, we've, there are, we use these restrictions a lot so I think they
work.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: For the rentals?
MR. UEOKA: Anytime like we give money for that kind of stuff, we typically ask for
Affordable Housing Fund money, that a deed restriction be placed on the property that it
be in perpetuity, yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, okay. Very good. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think Mr. Victorino...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, go ahead. I'll go after you.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's okay, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you mentioned, Ms. Ridao, the situation we have currently
with one of our current providers. In this agreement what is going to be put in there to
prevent something like that? My big concern is all right, somebody gets this unit and it's
not the County so they don't have as much a vested interest in this as the County would,
and they start getting the rents and they pay for the management. What's going to be in
the agreement to allow or to force them to keep reserves so that they have to keep
maintenance and repair? 'Cause the last thing I would like to see is us to give them the
money for that and then the condition just gets run down and they have nothing in there
to force them to keep it up, I guess. Or are we going to have that kind of wording in the
agreement?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. And I'm very comfortable with the choice of management firm, the
management company. And normally in for instance certain funding situations our
Housing Division will do an annual evaluation of the housing project, so we can put that
in the agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I just want to make sure we don't have the same
situation come up -MS. RIDAO: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that is happening now. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think in this case we're kind of
comparing apples and oranges, and again, you know, I don't go where you have been
with the other property, but it's never been a grant, a loan, they never figured that out. So
let's not talk to the two, we've learned lessons from that and this one I think incorporates
many of those lessons, Ms. Ridao. Isn't that true?
MS. RIDAO: Yes, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then the same thing with the Imi Ikena project, we've
learned and we've put down the specifics. If you read the contract, it will tell you these
different issues have been met. Now again, that being said, none of us going he around
forever. You'll be here a lot longer than I will. Mr. Ueoka, but, you know, and if it
screws up then I hope you'll be there to make sure it doesn't get any, out of hand. But in,
but what I'm trying to ask you, Ms. Ridao, this whole project and this whole area's
project has basically been renter driven versus fee simple or purchase, is that correct?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So...
MS. RIDAO: The, yeah. It's the Sand Hills area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it's a purchase, okay. And based upon working
people, affordable housing or rentals, I should say, for working, the workforce out there
in Central Maui.
MS. RJDAO: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And this Seibu one since 1984 and if I read this
correctly it was done back in December '12, '13, '13 was when it was originally signed.
and then you get the July 18, 1984 this agreement was, you know, there's a number of
dates then, you know, but you're right, almost 30 years we've waited for this money to be
used. And I think what we have in Central Maui given not only the water from Central
Maui for Seibu but also, you know, a lot of our workforce people that live here work
there, along with West Maui, they work all over but, you know. So I think this project is
one more for which Nexus has done and they're the one that were the driving force for
Imi Ikena, and they've proven that they can build it and they can fill it and they can
manage it, I mean EAH is going to manage it and I think that's a good plus, because they
have a good reputation throughout the State as far as managing affordable housing. And
I don't want to fall into the same realm as Oahu has fallen. I think we've, we're learning
from their mistakes, so let Oahu make mistakes and we'll try never to repeat those same
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mistakes. Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Ms. Ridao, for all the hard work
you've done in this project and others that are coming up very soon.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman, I have just one area that I need clarification. As 1 read the
agreement, then EAH or Nexus is going to need to offer those 12 units first to employees
of the successors of Seibu, which is I guess the Prince property or whatever it's called
currently because it is for employee housing of Seibu. It is not open housing for Maui
County. It's specific in both, all those are employee housing for, to take care of Seihu's
employees. It's in those, that whereas clause, first page, appropriate employee housing.
So my understanding it is to be offered to the successors of Seibu who now own that
project for employees that work there currently is who this 12 units is required to he
offered to.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would offer that it's not going to change the legality, but my
understanding is that over the years all of the requirements of hotels have changed from
being employee housing to affordable housing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct. Chairman, where we're currently are today -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --but I'm going with what they agreed -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --and they executed. They agreed to employee housing which was
the policy of the County at that time, and they agreed to employee housing. not
affordable housing. That's how it was in the Code.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Chair, if! may?
CHAIR WHITE: Director.
MS. RIDAO: I don't think that it will be a problem for the management firm to offer to the
Seibu employees or Maui Prince employees or Makena Resort employees the
opportunity, first opportunity to rent; however, I hope they're not restricted to rent to only
those workforce people.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Does that what it says, Mr. Iieoka?
MR. UEOKA: When I read it right now, it uses the word "employee" but there's never a
restriction in here that says employee means an employee of, what's the company, or
Seibu Hawaii, Inc. or its successors and assigns.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You cannot pass, blow that past me this morning. I not in the mood
for that kind of opinion, legal opinion. You know the, we know the time this was done,
we know exactly what the parties agreed to and that was employee housing. Trust me,
that was the policy of the County. Okay. So...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Point of order to Mr. Hokama's. It does say on the whereas that
it is for Seibu's employees. On Page 2, whereas, pursuant to the foregoing, SHI and the
County entered into an agreement.. .to provide 50 housing units to be made available to
its employees. So I'm pretty sure that that means it's Seibu's employees. Unless I'm
reading that wrong.
MR. UEOKA: I believe that's a different agreement it's referencing.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Ridao, maybe you could clarify whether there have been any discussions
with the successor organization in Makena. I don't know whether they have the ability to
comment on this agreement or not.
MS. RIDAO: We have not discussed it with any successors; however, I wanted to kind of point
out the situation happening with the Westin Maui. If we remember, there was the
specific housing in Lahaina and we had to, eventually it got sold but we had to open it up
because then there was not enough employees that wanted to rent there, and that's, I
think, what may happen here.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe that was also the case in some of the employee housing built for I
think it was the Grand Wailea when it was the Hyatt. They built around 90 units and did
not have many employees that were interested.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Who said that? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know I really would like Corp. Counsel to take a look at this
well, because again, I don't know if we can even force it to stay affordable in perpetuity
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once the employee gets the unit. That's why it was offered in three ways, lease, rental or
fee to the employee.
CHAIR WHITE: I think you bring up a valid point, and I think the Chair's inclination would be
to defer this matter and allow Corp. Counsel to take a closer at the agreements and decide
on the best course of action. Mr. Ueoka.
MR. UEOKA: I can make sure that we do comply with the terms of these agreements when
doing the grant agreement. The grant agreement I guess is the next step.
CHAIR WHITE: And how will you do that?
MR. UEOKA: Well I'll review the July 18, 1984 agreement and the September 30, 1983
agreement to make sure we comply with its terms. It, yeah, we'll, we looked at it and I
guess our reading of it was a little different at this point, 30 years later than when it was
originally contemplated.
CHAIR WHITE: Well and I think the question arises whether or not the, if this has to he offered
just to employees in either rent or fee, then it raises the question whether Nexus will he
interested in it. So I ... Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Chair, I don't, like I said earlier, I don't think that is an issue for Nexus to offer it
to the Makena Resort area employees as first priority, and if after a certain period, they're
not able to fill it with Makena Resort they would be able to open it up to the general
public. And that we can also put in the grant agreement.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. That, I mean this is a great idea that
we're trying to do is to get affordable rentals, because I've been pushing for affordable
rentals for a long time. My concern is with the restrictions in the current agreements.
You have one in July of '84 and September of '83, both talk about 50 units affordable.
MR. UEOKA: Chair? Sorry, Mr. Couch. The '83 agreement is I believe cancelled by the
'84 agreement.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. UEOKA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But even the '84 it talks about 50 housing units and is that these
units that we're talking about?
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MR. UEOKA: The '84 talks about the requirement which would be about 50 units, so instead of
giving the units they gave $456,000 to the County.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But based upon the price then.
MR. UEOKA: Based ... $ 1,500 a unit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, which is fine. I'm fine with that. I just want to make
sure we're okay legally and they've, because we're talking about 50 units versus 12 or in
lieu of. So they only gave money as opposed to built the units?
MR. UEOKA: That's my understanding. I would say it would be a little more difficult just if
you think about it, that a hotel would give the County money to build hotel or to build
units just for that company's employees. It would seem a little counter intuitive,
especially at $1,500 per hotel room.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I guess the deferral and have Corp. Counsel kind of look
at this is the best way to go with this.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would be much more comfortable not rushing this through. I think
we all agree it's a great project -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --but we need to make sure that we've got a sound foundation on which to
move forward. So...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, and I agree, Mr. Chair, that's exactly, would love to do
the project, I just want to make sure it satisfies everything and were not going to get
caught up in some weird -CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --stuff later. Thanks.

CHAIR WHITE: So without objection, the Chair will defer this matter.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Chair, I have on quick question, please. Are we going to be able to get this before
the Committee before you go into budget?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MS. RIDAO: We will?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'll bring it up at the next meeting.
MS. RIDAO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: I just want to be sure that we're crossing the Ts and dotting the Is. And thank
you for bringing it forward, it's a great project and we hope, we want to move forward
with it.

ITEM NO. 94: AMENDING FY 2014 BUDGET; MOKUHINIA
ECOSYSTEM RESTORATION PROJECT, LAHAINA
(CC 14-6)

CHAIR WHITE: Okay, our next item is BF-94, Amending Fiscal Year 2014 Budget; Mokuhinia
Ecosystem Restoration Project, Lahaina. And the Committee is in receipt of County
Communication 14-6, from the Budget Director, transmitting the following: a proposed
Bill for an Ordinance Amending Fiscal Year 2014 Budget for the County of Maui as it
Pertains to Estimated Revenues; West Maui Community Plan Area, Parks and
Recreation, Mokuhinia Ecosystem Restoration Project; Total Capital Improvement
Project Appropriations; and Total Appropriations (Operating and Capital Improvement
Projects). And secondly, a proposed Bill for an Ordinance Amending Ordinance No.
4041, Bill No. 40 (2013), Relating to the Issuance of General Obligation Bonds of the
County of Maui (Mokuhinia Ecosystem Restoration Project). And we have, the purpose
of the proposed bill is to amend the Fiscal Year 2014 Budget by increasing the
Bond/lapsed Bond Fund by 200.000, and adding a $200,000 appropriation for Bond
funds in the West Maui Community Plan Area for the Mokuhinia Ecosystem Restoration
Project. So with that which one of you ladies would like to start?
MS. TAOMOTO: Thank you, Chair White and Members, for hearing us today and considering
this request for 200,000 to specifically complete an Archeological Inventory Survey plan
and, plan and survey. The AIS. Archeological Inventory.. .should I state my name first?
Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I was just going to...
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MS. TAOMOTO: I forgot.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Wendy Taomoto.
MS. TAOMOTO: Sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I'll do it for you. Thank you. I forgot. too.
MS. TAOMOTO: The Archeological Inventory Survey is necessary to address concerns we
received from the State Historic Preservation Division. The AIS will specifically
determine the perimeter of Mokuula island, it will also determine if the ten-meter buffer
zone that was identified in the plan, that it is adequate, the width of ten meters adequate.
And finally it will determine the potential impacts to former pond sediments which may
contain archeological records. Thank you, Chair White.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Hokarna.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for that short briefing of the request. So this is part of
Mokuula in a sense, right?
MS. TAOMOTO: In a sense it is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So hearing that, why isn't the agreement between the County and
Friends of Mokuula, I thought they were the responsible entity to take care of all of these
requirements.
MS. TAOMOTO: The specific, the...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Because we give them even funding sources, okay. So I'm just
trying to get perspective why I have this before us this morning, please.
MS. TAOMOTO: The Archeological Inventory Survey plan was, is being required by State
Historic Preservation Division -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. TAOMOTO: --in order for the Mokuhinia project to continue to the next steps. That
Mokuhinia Ecosystem Restoration Project is a County and US Army Corps project. The
Friends of Mokuula are not involved with the Mokuhinia project. Their responsibility is
the island Mokuula, and through the County lease they also have an upper parking lot
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area other than the island, they have other areas of our site that they have on their lease or
license.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So anything, the water around the island, everything, you know, I
mean is us and only the island then is Friends of Mokuula? Is that a good, accurate
understanding of this Committee?
MS. TAOMOTO: That's accurate but the Friends also have the upper portion of the site where a
future parking lot was designated, identified by the Friends. Yeah but the water which is
the wetland or pond as other people call it, is what the County would be responsible for.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And we couldn't get the Federal wetland funds for, to cover
this consideration?
MS. TAOMOTO: Well the County is the proposing agency, the Federal government is a
cosponsor putting up $5 million as their cap limit for this project. So they are
participating -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Participate already.
MS. TAOMOTO: --as partial funding agency.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So in a sense this is a requirement more that needs to be done
with the Corps of Engineers?
MS. TAOMOTO: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I can be very supportive but what bothers me this morning is
you're asking me to bond this? Why aren't you asking me to pay for this with cash? I
would rather pay $200,000 in cash.
MS. TAOMOTO: Sandy Baz will answer.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair and Member Hokama. The scope of this project is not, while
it may be this one request for this Archeological Inventory Survey the overall cost of this
project for the County could exceed $6 million. When looking at this from that
perspective and those costs and the short amount of cash that we have going right now,
we had other priorities for the cash so we decided to propose this as bond.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I ... well that kind of disturbing now that you gave us a cautionary on
the level of cash, and I guess we'll find out when you come up with the new budget
consideration, Mr. Baz. But I just refuse to pay interest on $200.000 that we can cash
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out, you know, and if we gotta make adjustments in other areas because of the cash
situation that Mr. Baz is inferring to then so be it, the Committee needs to know that.
Chairman. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And yeah, I hear Mr. Hokama's concern, that
was one of my questions, too, the GO Bond versus cash. But in the letter transmittal for
this, Department of Management is yourselves, Ms. Taornoto? I was just... who is that?
MS. TAOMOTO: I'm here representing the Managing Director.
COUNCILMEMBER COCH RAN: So Managing Director Keith?
MS. TAOMOTO: I'm here representing him today as requested by Council, his attendance. The
Department of Management has. is providing assistance to move this project along, and
there's myself assigned to assist with this project. It's a Mayor's, initially started out as a
Mayor's Office project. We're just providing technical assistance cause we're in a
technical phase of the project.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And why the rush on this? Is there like a drop dead
date and reason for this funding to be now when budget's just around the corner?
MS. THOMSON: Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Please.
MS. THOMSON: Richelle Thomson, Corp. Counsel, Deputy Corp. Counsel. The timeline is
tied to the draft Environmental Impact. . Environmental Assessment that was issued back
in September, so this is a part of completing that process. So there's not a drop dead
deadline, per Se, but it's part of a process that is, has momentum right now. And so I
would anticipate that this AIS would be one of the things that would complete the
Environmental Assessment process.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Chair, if I have, can gel follow-up?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So if I recall, I was at these meetings with US Army Corps
and they were, we would he losing I guess their participation if we didn't get on it, so
that's why I'm asking. At this point is that where we're at is, you know, are we at that
point? Cause this is like over almost a year ago when these initial meetings had started
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and the outreach to the community, and then I'm looking at your reasons, you know, the,
this came out of those meetings, the buffer zone, the perimeter, looking for perimeter,
impacts to, you know, the concerns of what could be within the pond that has been filled.
So, you know, I'm wanting to know are we at risk. I guess? If this doesn't go through
now is this County at risk of losing that 5 million participation by Federal entity or
whoever at this point?
MS. TAOMOTO: Wendy Taomoto again. We are in a sense at risk based on our
tele-conversations with the US Army Corps. We have passed the initial anticipated
internal deadline where we would complete the final EA, but they've allowed that EA
period to be extended in their schedule because SHPD provided a response through the
EA process that they're recommending this AIS be completed to obtain the information,
the three items I've discussed before we finalize the EA, so we have a better
understanding of the impact to the archeological resource, cultural and archeological
resources there, that may be there.
MR. BAZ: And. Mr. Chair, if I may?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. BAZ: This does go back to Member Hokama's question about, you know, the bond
issuance of this. If, it had been told to me to move this project forward as soon as
possible, to introduce this amendment to you guys. If I had been proposing it in the
Fiscal Year '15 Budget, we'd be looking at totally different aspects of how I would
decide what type of funding source would be appropriate for this. But the Mayor did
express to me in urgency to get this to you so that they can move forward with this and
ultimately move forward with the whole project. Should you move forward with this AIS
he's kind of looking at as, I don't want to say buy-in but as a understanding that moving
forward with this survey means that the Council would be supportive in moving forward
with the whole Mokuhinia restoration which is significantly additional amount of money.
MS. THOMSON: Chair, if I may? Chair, may I add something -CHAIR WHITE: Yes, please.
MS. THOMSON: --in response to Ms. Cochran's question? The, as to the timing of this project
and the Army Corps' involvement, currently the way that the Army Corps funds projects
such as this is they immediately require a cost sharing agreement with the non-Federal
agency. This project is grandfathered in so the Army Corps to date has put up all of the
funding and it's at about 1.5 million, so they're telling us that, you know, yes they will
cooperate but I would think that their interest in cooperating would wane if, you know.
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we decide to delay finishing up this EA. And so the EA itself will take as Ms. Taonioto
said, it'll take a few extra steps including this AIS.
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you. Ms. Thomson. You
know I'm, stated before that I am completely in support of this. You know where my
concern and lack of confidence I guess is with the FOM entity, but as was clarified to
Mr. Hokama, this is strictly between US Army Corps and Maui County, Mokuhinia.
'cause I do know the difference between Mokuhinia, meaning pond area versus Mokuula
being the island itself. So I just want to make sure. Chair, that there is a distinctive
difference in the relationship where this money is being utilized versus what FOM, you
know, that entity is at this point. So I've shared my concerns during, you know, our
discussions last year in regards to the other entity. So I'm comfortable but again if
there's a way to do it via cash, better. You know but again I think. I was involved with
the, with consultation process with the US Army Corps and County and community, and
I recall these discussions. It's still yet to be seen exactly what community truly, truly
wants in the end, it's just one of those things. Chair, as you know it's just been ongoing
for decades now, and I hope to see some type of closure, some type of agreement, you
know, community driven via entities that need be because yes. it's a costly endeavor. So
that's, you know, my comments with regards to this situation, Chair. So if that's
clarified, you know, and I don't want to lose that Federal dollars so.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair would agree with that.
COUN C ILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Can we get a little bit more, Ms. Thomson, when you say the Corps
already put up 1.5 million that it was on the County's behalf? Or that's the Corps'
requirements?
MS. THOMSON: Chair, if! may?
CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MS. THOMSON: So the, the Army Corps does public works projects around the country and
they identified this as a priority project. So the County is not any under obligation to
repay any of the money that the Corps has already spent to date. At some point in the
future, we would enter into a cost sharing agreement that would obligate us to share costs
going future, you know, toward project implementation.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, okay. Chairman, you know, my understanding for the record
as I understood it from the late Akoni Akana that was the last, you know, the executive
director that really brought energy and life to the Mokuula project that as we know it,
always talked in terms of the island, the water, and the surrounding lands. He wasn't
only focused on the island, you know -CHAIR WHITE: Or on just the water.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mr. Akana looked at it in a bigger scale because it's all connected.
I mean we understood that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: so it's kind of interesting today the Committee is being told that it's
only the island now, because that was never...
CHAIR WHITE: No, I believe it's only the pond.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The pond now.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: The pond.
CHAIR WHITE: Would you please clarify that for us, Ms. Taomoto?
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes. The Mokuhinia is the pond or the water.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, yeah. Yeah, I got it. But when we talked about Mokuula in
general from the late Mr. Akana, he talked about it in the, in its entirety, he never made
up all this divisional lines, the island is this, the water is, you know, he made us
appreciate how, to look at it in the bigger scale. And that's why, you know, I don't know
if they approached Ms. Cochran, because, you know, fortunate she's the one district that
has a lot of Parks and Rees capital improvement special assessment funds. Would this
qualify? And if her community and Ms. Cochran says this is an alternative way for
consideration, why isn't that brought up to the Committee and Ms. Cochran as options?
Because I would like to know why that wouldn't qualify for consideration for Ms.
Cochran and her district to consider that as another way of funding this request.
CHAIR WHITE: The Chair has similar concerns that everyone that's spoken thus far. The
Chair's concern first of all is that it sounds, I thought this was going to be the beginning
of an archeological survey on Mokuula to find out what's on the island, find out the
perimeters of the island so that we can eliminate the buffer. Now it sounds like the AIS
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is going to be conducted on the pond, and the pond was filled. So all we're doing, what
they're doing is coming in and removing fill unless they go significantly deeper. I, so the
Chair is in a bit of a quandary here because the Mokuula entity is the island and the pond
and the surrounding area, just as you said, Mr. Hokama. So, Ms. Taomoto, is the
archeological survey going to be limited to just the pond?
MS. TAOMOTO: Because our request is for the Mokuhinia project and the SHPD's comments
specifically tries to address their concerns related to the construction activity that is
proposed in the Mokuhinia water pond waterway, the AIS plan and the AIS itself will be
specifically, the scope of work of that will specifically be to make those determinations.
Determine where the perimeter of the island is so that we're assured that the construction
of the Mokuhinia wetland doesn't impact the island. The other thing is to determine
where the buffer zone is, the ten-meter buffer zone is, if that zone of 10 meters or 33 feet
is wide enough to protect the island. And finally through SHPD records they believe,
which is based on previous archeological work and discoveries, they believe that there
may be archeological records with, and cultural, some cultural significance in the pond.
And so by us completing the AIS plan, we will bring more confidence that if we move
forward with the Mokuhinia project that we would minimize impact in the pond area if
there was archeological records. If there's no archeological records discovered in the
pond area then. . .or the Mokuhinia project area then I would like, I would expect that they
would allow us to change the method of construction, allow us a different way to
construct.
CHAIR WHITE: Well the Chair's understanding after having been involved with this for quite
some time, not in these discussions with the SHPD, but the Chair's understanding was
that we were going to look at doing an archeological survey on the island so that we
could eliminate the buffer. Because the purpose of the buffer is to keep them away from
doing damage because we don't know exactly where the island is, so I thought this
$200,000 was going to be spent focusing on identifying the bounds of the island and
starting the archeological inventory of the island itself which is the main interest and
would be a significant community interest.
MS. TAOMOTO: The, one of the primary things is to identify the perimeter of the island, and
based on my understanding of the community's concerns and also SHPD's concerns, I
don't foresee that they would allow us to eliminate the buffer. From an engineering
standpoint, the buffer is just fill that we would leave in place while other entities go
ahead and restore the island. The wetland waters would come up to the buffer, so if
there's no buffer the wetland waters would be up against the island. So the buffer allows
for the restoration of the island to occur when it, in the time frame, you know, 'cause we
don't have control over that.
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CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but the island is surrounded by big pohakus, and it was surrounded by
water before, so why are we leaving 30 feet around the entire island? Essentially
probably doubling the size of the island. I don't understand.
MS. TAOMOTO: Everyone's concerned about the excavation occurring, being allowed to be up
to this pohaku, and I spoke with the Friends' archeologist Klieger, Klieger or Klieger,
sorry, but we're not 100 percent confident that the pohaku or the rock wall around the
entire perimeter of the island is intact or exists, existed around. That's the, when we do
the AIS, we will do trenches across where they estimate the perimeter to be, and
everyone hopes we hit this rock wall but there's no assurance we will.
CHAIR WHITE: When Mr. Klieger did the initial survey back in mid-'90s I think, every place
he expected to find a wall he found a wall. He found a pier where he expected to find a
pier. So they have pretty good records. I'm not terribly excited about going out and
looking in the pond for potential things that could be damaged when that was filled.
You've got a whole lot of stuff there that's.. .anyway.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: I'll... Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Just interesting conversation I'll say at least,
you know. And again a classic example of, you know, I like to say putting the cart before
the horse because it just doesn't make good sense. Unless you're going to tell me
that. . . first of all, I agree with Mr. Flokama, why are we using bond money for something
like this. Okay, so let's start right from the top and work our way down. So I got no
problem with that. Unless it's changed to cash I can't support something like this. And
you're not telling me there's any time limit by the Corps although the Corps has
expressed concern that they want us to participate, and that's your term, Ms. Taomoto,
right, concern? Am I correct? Or can you answer 'cause then that way I know that the
public heard it also.
MS. TAOMOTO: They're already concerned that we've passed the time frame to complete the
EA, so there is concern that the Army if we wait, if we put this off, will walk away, I
guess, from their Federal funding -- how would I put it -- participation at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then the last thing I'll say is that I agree with the other
Members about the separation. I mean I thought this was just one project and now you're
kind of piecemeal'ing it, so that makes it very confusing not only for us but the public in
general. You know beyond the concerns with the entity involved and that's another
subject matter, we're talking this is one project. I mean I've never been told that this is
piecemeal and that you gotta do this to do that and, you know, I thought everything was
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ready to go pretty much. You know Mr. Klieger had done a lot of this work and now
you're saying we gotta do more, which is fine, but then we gotta leave 30 feet. You
know that's a lot of space, you know, 30 feet, and how much of the pond is lost because
of that if you're leaving 30-foot buffer? You know so, you know, Mr. Chair, I, like you,
very concerned that the overall, they're not answering the questions or they're not really
giving us a clear picture, and I'm sorry if I sound like I'm confused but I am a little with
this one. You know, sorry. I just think we need more answers, and I cannot vote on
something that I'm too, it's too vague at this point, Mr. Chair. I think there's too much
confusion.
MS. TAOMOTO: Mr. Chair, can I clarify on why the SHPD is requesting that the AIS include
the pond area?
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have a copy of the SHPD...
MS. TAOMOTO: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe that was not provided to us.
MS. TAOMOTO: Oh. I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. You know, Members, we've got other work to do today and I'm a little
bewildered at this point, so when I'm, when the Chair is bewildered -COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The rest of us are.
CHAIR WHITE: --he prefers not to make recommendations. So I'd like to get clarification on
who's responsible for conducting the survey, and that may not have been selected yet, but
who's going to be overseeing it, why are the Friends of Mokuula not involved when they
have by our lease to them they have control over the area. I'm just in a bit of quandary
understanding exactly where we're coming from. And the other question I'd like to get
answered later is are we working on an EA? Because I was under the impression that the
Corps is working on the EA.
MS. TAOMOTO: In terms of the EA, we are the sponsoring.. .what.. .participate.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah but we're not...
MS. TAOMOTO: We're the accepting authority and the Corps prepared it as part of our
agreement for the Mokuhinia project.

-
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CHAIR WHITE: But you said that we're late in completing it, are you saying we're late in
authorizing it or accepting it?
MS. TAOMOTO: The EA is being, was prepared with coordination with the County. The Army
Corps hired the consultants with their funding, but we were, we are the proposing agency
and we're also the accepting authority for the EA itself.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But you made it sound like we're late. Anyway, without objection,
we'll defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.

CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a real quick question on, obviously it's going to be deferred
to our next meeting. How is that going affect the Federal funding? Just out of...
CHAIR WHITE: Two weeks. I'm happy to bring it up next week. Two weeks is not going to
make or break this project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I don't think it is. I just want to make. ..yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: It's a huge project -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --and we, you know, many of us have been involved in this for -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --decades -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR WHITE: --and it's a very important project, it's a very important statement, and we've
got to get it right and there's just too many questions right now. So -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No objection.
CHAIR WHITE: --okay.
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MS. TAOMOTO: Chair White?
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
MS. TAOMOTO: Chair White, may I request that we get those questions in writing so we can
make sure we answer them before your next meeting?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we'll do that.
MS. TAOMOTO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So if you, anyone who has questions if you would please provide them to
Staff. Okay, thank you, all, for that.

ITEM NO. 6: COST ITEM PROPOSALS

(CC 13-391)

CHAIR WHITE: And we'll move on to, we'll move back to item number one, which we moved
to the end of the calendar so that we could validate some of the numbers that we were
looking at. And the Chair has some questions about the rank-for-rank. Do you know if
the Chief is coming back? Okay, we'll take a two-minute recess.... (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:48 a.m.
11:57 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.
Members, the Fire Chief is back at the station and will be available by phone if anyone
has questions that either Mr. Baz or Mr. Hiromoto are unable to answer. So moving
along, Members, any further questions? This is on the Fire cost increases.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The cost increases, right?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Did we get a response or did you get a response? I remember one of
the last things -CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible)...

-
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --we talked about was the calculations as it regards to the benefits
from the rank-to-rank and -CHAIR WHITE: Yes. The rank to...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: --temporary change in station components, pay components. Have
we've been able to get some...
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the temporary change in station we understand is a ... well, Mr.
Hiromoto, maybe you can explain it better than me.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, Member Hokama, the temporary change in station pay figure is
derived by, when we contacted the Fire Department, they indicated that they have an
average of 8 reassignments per day, so we took the 8 days average, multiplied by 365
days a year, multiplied by $50, and that's how we came out with the $146,000 per year
for the temporary change in station pay.
CHAIR WHITE: But I think the question was whether that amount was subject to fringe.
MR. HIROMOTO: I don't have that answer at this time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then the other question was whether or not the rank-to-rank recall
number included fringe or not, and if you could address that.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, it does not.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So the rank-to-rank cost of approximately $1.8 million is, does not
include the fringe which I believe would need to be assessed on top of that, is that
correct. Mr. Baz, from a budget standpoint?
MR. BAZ: Yes. Mr. Chair, it would have to go into our Countywide costs, fringe benefit costs.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. A couple questions on the rank-for-rank. Is that a practice that is
currently being done in the Police Department as well?
MR. HIROMOTO: No, it is not.
CHAIR WHITE: And do we have any other bargaining units in which the rank-for-rank practice
is respected?
MR. HIROMOTO: No, only the HFFA Fire Fighter contract has a rank-for-rank provision.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Are you aware of any practice of that sort in the private sector unions?
MR. HIROMOTO: No, I do not.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And one, if you look at the contract it states that theres a term "eligible
employees". Do you know how many eligible employees there are?
MR. HIROMOTO: I would estimate that it would be almost the entire Fire Department. The
figures that we used are calculated based on 54 Fire Captains, 80 Fire Fighter Ills, and
18 Fire Fighter us.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that's about half the department, right? I believe they have an
authorized number of about three hundred and -MR. HIROMOTO: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: --twenty three, 323. So if, could you explain ... actually I don't know which
one of you has the better understanding of what rank-for-rank means, but my
understanding is that if a Fire Fighter III is either on vacation or sick leave that a Fire
Fighter III has to be called in to replace them. You can't temporarily transfer a
Firefighter II into that position with this new provision, is that correct?
MR. HIROMOTO: That's basically correct. If a Fire Fighter III is out on sick leave the
Department would first have to look at other Fire Fighter Ills within that station to
replace that Fire Fighter III before going down and temporarily assigning a Fire Fighter II
or a Fire Fighter I.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, other questions on rank-for-rank? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, no ' not on rank-for-rank.
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, no, okay. So if I do a quick calculation...
COUCTLMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this... hearing the rank-to-rank description, is that not
being practiced or is that...
CHAIR WHITE: Not currently.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Oh, okay. So I mean I would think it's best practice
if you want to cover a Fire III position and not put a I in who's not quite qualified or been
trained to be a III kind of issue so. That sounds like it's...
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Hiromoto, maybe you can share with us the, if a Fire Fighter III is called
in to replace a Fire Fighter III we're, they will be generating overtime, they'll be paid
overtime, correct?
MR. HIROMOTO: That is correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Under the current practice, to your point, if a Fire Fighter II is brought in to
replace a Fire Fighter III due to illness or vacation, what is the percentage for that
temporary transfer?
MR. HIROMOTO: I think you're referring to a temporary assignment. That would just, it
would go, we would look at the compensation adjustment language in the contract, and it
would basically be a, like a promotion type of compensation adjustment for that Fire
Fighter II. Knowing that a Fire Fighter II is an SR-19 and a Fire Fighter III is an SR-20, 1
would speculate that it's about an 8 to 10 percent increase in that Fire Fighter Ii's salary
for that temporary assignment.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, if you could come down and join us. I have a follow-up question to
that. Well actually I believe you still have the floor, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCTLMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, thank you. Yeah, well is the discussion still on the
rank-to-rank?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I'll relinquish the floor.

CHAIR WHITE: Chief, under the current practice, the, if a Fire Fighter III is on sick leave or
vacation, you're bringing in a Fire Fighter ii ... or if you bring a Fire Fighter II to in to
replace them, is that being done on a temporary assignment basis or, and how often is it
done on a temporary assignment and an overtime basis?
MR. MURRAY: Well as the Fire Fighter Ill that would be an operator. The person that would
fill that individual's position on a temporary assignment would be either a Fire Fighter I
or a Fire Fighter It based on the crew that they're on. And how often we don't know
'cause it's dependent on long-term sick leaves or industrials or training.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: But if somebody comes, if somebody's not having to work overtime and they
come in from a Fire Fighter II position to a Fire Fighter III, they would get that 8 or
9 percent or 10 percent higher pay?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, if they're temporary assigned they would have that increase in pay. I
don't believe it's that much but it's at the lowest rate of the person that they're temporary
assigning to -CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --as long as it's over 4 percent of what they normally make.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, Members, the rank-to-rank generally means that you're going to he
paying overtime at 50 percent as opposed to a temporary assignment at a 8 to 10 percent
level. And so if you take the estimated cost. . . Chief, did you all help with the, with
coming up with this cost figure?
MR. MURRAY: No, this was taken care of by Management.
CHAIR WHITE: They said it was you.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, I didn't see that. I'm sorry. So this is, the information that you have
here through an e-mail to Lance, that is based on the utilization of the 288 hours that is
allotted through this program for each step.
MR. HIROMOTO: Chair, the 288 hours the Chief is referring to is if you notice in the language
for rank-for-rank, it allows for 12 shifts, so 12 shifts per employee. And each shift is
24 hours so 12 times 24 hours is 288 hours an employee would have rank-for-rank in a
year.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I found that wording interesting, too, because it says that eligible fire
fighters shall be offered 12 shifts per fiscal year. So does that mean that you're now
obligated regardless of whether there's an opportunity or how does that work?
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MR. MURRAY: In most cases there'll be an opportunity, but how the implementation of this
policy goes into play, we still have to negotiate about that because it commences July l'
of this year.
CHAIR WHITE: And when was the pilot project done?
MR. MURRAY: The pilot project started in July of 2007.
CHAIR WHITE: And how long did it run?
MR. MURRAY: It was supposed to run for eight years but because of the downturn in the
economy and it was a pilot program, the union accepted our.. .so we went from 12 days
to 6 days, 6 days to 4 days, 4 days to 2 days to no days during that pilot program within
that 8 years. And different jurisdictions had, you know, different sets of agreements that
they went to, but the union agreed on postponing that program during that time.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. You brought up a question and I'm not quite sure it got
answered. Is this, for instance, Chief, sorry for the demotion, but if you're a Fire
Fighter III with this -MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --for this rank-for-rank recall, the language in here implies that
you will get 12. Whether or not they're available you will get 12.
MR. MURRAY: Twelve is your maximum.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well the language says shall be offered 12 shifts.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if there aren't opportunities for you 12 times throughout the
year but you still get 12? Is that, I mean that's the way the language reads in this
description. Now maybe that's, the description is written up incorrectly compared to
what the actual agreement is, but the way I would read it, it says, you know, Fire Fighter
III Murray gets 12 shifts, period, every year, whether or not -MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --they're available.

- 60 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2014

MR. MURRAY: It's offered. So say 1 offered an individual 24 hours and this is the only
opportunity that he had in that week and they couldn't take it, that would have to count
towards the offered.
COtJNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood. But I'm talking about if somebody didn't go
on. . . if there were enough people to cover for the people that went on vacation and you
didn't have, there wasn't room for, to put you somewhere else for 12 shifts a year, you
still get that 12 shifts a year regardless. Is that the way this works?
MR. MURRAY: To be honest with you, we haven't come up with the exact program of how
we're going to do this. None of the jurisdictions have.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: We had conversations on when we're going to consult about this, and we'll try
to keep it as, the same throughout the jurisdictions, but in some cases, you know, how it,
so Fire Fighter III, there's three people that's assigned to one engine, for example. So
that individual has two opportunities, not just one from the two other Fire Fighter Ills that
are assigned to that station if it stays within that realm. So now if one of the fire fighters
takes five days and the other one takes ten days, that's 15 opportunities that this
individual will have, and it will be the same, almost around. But now it encompasses
more than just vacation because in the past it was just 12 vacation days a year, so we still
need to consult and, you know, make an agreement on what hours will he allowed for this
program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I think, Mr. Chair, to answer your question is that
opportunity would never arise, 'cause they have so many days now because it's vacation.
I mean if no one took vacation and no one took sick days and no one took training days,
conceivably you would still have to give 'em 12 days, offer 'em 12 rank-for-rank days
according to the language here. But that's not going to happen, everybody's going to
take vacation, everybody's going to be sick, so I don't think, Mr. Chair, that our concerns
will ever get hit, I think.
MR. MURRAY: You know that's a very good question and I'm sure it'll come up during the
negotiation of how we're going to implement. That's been a question for us as well.
You know as it stood, the way the rank-for-rank program worked in the past was that it
has to have been for that station, right. So if the opportunities are not allowed during that
time, you know, in most cases you're going to go beyond the 288, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair?
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So just if I make, may I make one request through you,
Mr. Chair, to the Chief When the final negotiations are completed, could you come back
and report to us what you guys have concluded in this area? Because I think right now
it's an open book, and I have no problem because I understand the system SO I got no
problem with it. And but I think there are people out there in the public and maybe some
of our Members that would like to know the clarification once the overall implementation
is instituted, what did you come up with.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, absolutely. It'll be in writing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And I think that's what I'd like to see. You know,
Mr. Chair, that way it keeps the speculation from going on, so six months from now or.
and then a year from now or two years from now, they come up and they say this and
they say oh yeah, we told you so. Well, let's see it. You know and I think that's a fair
way of looking at it.
CHAIR WHITE: I appreciate that, Mr. Victorino, and I would like to add to that. I would
appreciate the Department of Personnel Services to provide us with a delineation of what
that cost relates to as an increase to the individuals that are participating in that program
just by rough numbers. You know this is, the pay increase that is awarded is 17 percent.
What this 1.7 million in rank-to-rank, premium or overtime, whatever you want to call it
adds to that if you apply it all of the, you know, the entire Department is another
8 percent. So that means that in total this Department's getting a 25 percent increase. If
you look at the fact that the only people who are eligible are the upper half of the
Department, there, it, that's what I'd like to see calculated is what is their increase.
Because I know what's happening to the private sector and it's nothing close to 17, ifs
nothing close to 25, and it's certainly not anything close to 30 which is closer to what it
might be for the upper half of the Department. And I, you know, I have all the respect for
what the Department does, what they do for the public, the kinds of things that they do,
but we have the same situation with the Police Department, we have the same situation.
you know, with, we have a lot of other employees that are just as critical. And when I
look at the increases without this rank-for-rank addition, the Police Department since.
from 2016 up to 2014 increase is approximately 53 percent, Fire Fighters is about
48 percent, and the remainder of the, our units are at about 20 percent on average. I bring
that up simply because, you know, we've got somewhat limited funds with which to
make sure everyone's getting paid. When we add this rank-for-rank of another 8 percent,
that's, my understanding, Mr. Baz, is when we went through the discussions with the
ERS last year, the EUTF that the, that their plan took into consideration increases of 4
percent a year. Is that correct? Their estimates as to our unfunded liability.
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MR. BAZ: From my recollection, yeah, that would be correct, an increase of around 4 percent in
the base pay. Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: So this is significantly higher than that. So as we've discussed in the past,
these, you know, the arbitrator awards are ones that we can't do anything about, so my
grousing is just that, it's grousing, because I'm going to have to figure out a way to come
up with the money to pay for all the other things that everyone wants to have us do. And
I have no problem with the increases, I just have a problem with this rank-to-rank,
because it's taking a big chunk of money that I'm not sure is fair as we're trying to regain
our economic footing in the private sector which we have to draw the money from in
order to make these payments. The other concern... I'll get to you in just a second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: The other concern 1 have is that in the Police Department we have always had
recruitment and retention challenges, so I understand the rationale for significant
increases there to try to solve that challenge. But this contract provides.. .and I just took
the total awards for the Police and Fire and divided it by the total number of employees.
and maybe Mr. Hiromoto can give us better figures when we get together again on this,
well not on this item because once we've discussed this, it's done. But taking the Fire
increase over 4 years divided by 323 firefighters, it's about $30.500. The Police contract
over the same period is about 21,800 per office or per officer or employee in that
Department. So again, we're, if we're going to be putting more resources someplace, to
me the Police Department is in greater need of retention and recruitment. You know, the
Chief does a great job of getting people very excited about being firemen and we have
thousands that show up whenever we put out a notice. So again, this is just my concerns
because we're going to have to be coming up with significant amounts of money to cover
this, and it's going to come possibly from somewhere else or from staffing challenges.
So, Mr. Victorino.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I think I can share and a lot of us
share your concerns and your, and the figures you've put out. And again, boy, we all
heard what the Police do and I think I have no problems with, you know, how they.
120,000 callouts a year or whatever that figure was. I know it was a substantially,
substantial figure. And, you know, when my alarm goes off and they gotta run up to my
house, that's not something I treasure either, but they're there, so I'm good with that and
I want to support that. When it comes to our fire fighters and other emergency services
that they provide, you know, if you think of the gamut of what they have to do from the
mountain to the ocean and anything in between. I, you know, when a plane goes down.
we're one of the first on scene out in Molokai. You know I mean, you know, our fire
fighters do an exemplary job doing what they need to do. And I don't think you're going
to argue with me that and I'm not trying to say that.
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CHAIR WHITE: No, no, we all totally support what they do and think they do a great job.
COHNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And so this financial packages I know, you know,
we're going to have to come up with the money. The public has to understand do they
want the safety and wellbeing of their families for all what we have to put out, and I have
not met many people out there that have told me differently, that they understand. And
that each and every day they step out of their house whether it's Police, Fire or whatever,
they put their lives on the line along with our military. You know, so I understand your
concerns and we're not arguing this point.
CHAIR WHITE: No, I know, and I'm feeling like you're saying that I don't have the -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no. no.
CHAIR WHITE: --same concerns.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sir, I'm not saying that. Okay. I'm saying the increases -CHAIR WHITE: I know.
COLJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --are in my mind justifiable for whatever group we're
talking about because of what they do for our community. And, you know, and that's
what I'm trying to say. I'm not saying you're wrong, I'm just saying I believe like many
others that there's just never enough. I wish we had an unlimited -CHAIR WHITE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --source of income that we could do everything we want.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And thank you for your comments. And the Chair's concern is simply
that we are growing this expense line much more rapidly than the private sector that
supports our revenue, you know, that generates our revenues is growing. And so that's
my concern, up one side and down the other. You know it's, I would love to be able to
pay the Fire Department whatever they need, and they put a ton of time into training and
into all kinds of things. For me, it's just financial. You guys know my focus is the
numbers and that's why I'm sharing this with you, because I think we all need to
understand the challenges that we face. As much as, I'm going to give others some time
because we gotta take a break -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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CHAIR WHITE: --because we have a 1:30 meeting coming up. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just, sorry just real quick. And again, yeah, completely all
for County core services, appreciate the, you know, emergency responders and
everything that we have, but obviously there's a price and it all goes up. I mean in the
end I think we don't necessarily have a say in, I mean it is, this is brought to us and yeah.
we can turn it down, but then it has to go back through the whole gamut of bargaining
and everything else. So I kind of feel like it is what it is and we're going to have to
accept it. We're going to accept it and then figure out how to fund it. So my question,
how do these increases increase the unfunded liability in the future, premium pay, and
those figures which all, every time through budget we have those, look at these numbers,
they're astronomical, so now here we go again. You know and I don't know if there's
actual calculated figures and totals in the end at this point.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll have those for budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But I just can see obviously it will be much larger
than we've discussing in the past, and we've always had issues with that in the past.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So again, you know, mahalo to all these, the entities here
that are on the list for increases. Just a real brief question, if this has been in talks. I
mean the whole merger aspect and Ocean Safety with Fire.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't want to get into that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But -CHAIR WHITE: That's...
COITNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --if that's in this obviously here.
CHAIR WHITE: I would if we had more time, and maybe you can ask -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --ask Chief after the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Will do. He's just nodding.
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CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions or comments, Members? This is something that,
you know, we all support doing, I just felt it important to share with you my concerns.
And, you know, the reality is that there are just through the rank-for-rank item there are
about 150 people who are gonna share $1.7 million, $1.8 million. So that's we're, with
that not only are the, these individual getting the 17 percent increase, but on top of that,
they're going to generate an additional pay of over $11,000 each. So with that, any
further discussion, Members, before we or would you like the Chair to make his
recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Recommendation.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the Chair will recommend what, entertain a motion to adopt the revised
proposed resolutions as attached to correspondence dated July, I'm sorry.
January 14, 2014, and the filing of County Communication 13-391 in addition to
allowing the Staff to make nonsubstantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: So move
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: It's been moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any further
discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR WHITE: Those opposed, say "no". Measure carries. Seven ayes; zero noes; two
excused, Ms. Balsa and Mr. Carroll.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair White, Vice-Chair Hokama, and
Councilmem hers Cochran, Couch, Crivello,
Guzman, and Victorino.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmembers Balsa and Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION:

ADOPTION of revised proposed resolutions; and
FILING of communication by C.R.

CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your patience today, and thank you for coming hack. Chief.
And we are done and adjourn.
. gavel).
(

ADJOURN: 12:27 p.m.

APPROVED:

MIKE WHITE, Chair
Budget and Finance Committee
I ranscrihed by: Daniel Schoenbeck
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